	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	QUALITY ASSURANCE AND ENHANCEMENT COMMITTEE



	(Wednesday 9 February 2011, 2.00pm – 4.10pm)



	UNAPPROVED MINUTES



	Chair
	Professor Andy Downton, Pro-Vice Chancellor (Academic Standards)



	Secretary 
	Rachel Lucas, Assistant Registrar (Quality)



	Present
	Dr Burnett, Dr Campbell, Dr Cox, Mr Davies, Ms Fletcher, Dr Johnson, Mr Luther,  Professor Manson, Mr Murphy, Ms Murray, Dr Penman, Dr Pevalin, Dr Stimson, Dr Wood



	Apologies
	Mrs Endean (for Mrs Andrews) , Dr Hughes, Dr Mackenzie, Mr Reily, Dr Rockett, 



	In attendance
	Ms Austin, Ms Clifton-Sprigg, Mr Platt (minute secretary), Professor Sellens, Ms Tallentire, Ms Thompson, Mr Yates


	Noted
	The Chair welcomed Professor Jane Wright, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) – elect.


	 1/11

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	Agenda items 9b, 10, 12, 13 and 20 were additionally starred for discussion. 


	 2/11

	MINUTES


	

	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 17 November 2010. 


	 3/11

	
	
	

	Progress report from TUTORIAL Working PartY (QAEC/11/06) and completion rates and withdrawal analysis (qaec/11/18)

	

	Noted
	The committee received proposals developed by the Tutorial Working Group

(TWG) for a core, University–wide tutorial framework to support undergraduate

and taught postgraduate students throughout their time at Essex, and arising out

of the recommendations of the 2006 Thematic Review of Academic and Career

Support (TRACS).  The core tutorial framework is intended to support the

‘student journey’ and to encourage integration of the student into the Department

and University community.   Tutorials should also support the student’s academic

and personal development.


	 4/11

	
	Many departments already have tutorial programmes that are designed to support curriculum delivery and/or the development of key and employability skills. Where this is the case the intention is that the proposed core tutorials can be incorporated into, or run parallel to, such existing programmes. Some departments do not have such programmes as yet and the proposals represent a suggested minimum expectation. 


	 5/11

	
	The proposals are not only about delivery but also require documentation so that evidence can be provided that the minimum provision has been achieved and this will require technical enhancements to existing University systems.


	 6/11

	
	Departments and Undergraduate and Postgraduate Directors are being invited to comment on the proposals and to submit examples of best practice for consideration by the Working Group. Final proposals will be submitted to the committee for approval for phased implementation from October 2011.


	 7/11

	
	Members discussed the purposes of the proposals. Whilst the University is above target in terms of widening participation recruitment, retention is significantly below the average for the 94 Group of Universities. Much of this loss takes place early in the first term. A reduction of student withdrawal in the first year of 50% would improve the University’s retention rate by 3-4% and this would also have financial implications. The proposals seek to improve the quality of the student experience and provide the opportunity for “intervention events” when students are in difficulties.


	 8/11

	
	Further clarity would be needed on the role of the tutorials in providing both academic and personal support, how these would be integrated into departments’ existing arrangements and how they might be linked into PDP development; academic support could include for example advice on students’ choice of modules in the light of their performance to date. The proposals could also be adapted for postgraduate taught students.


	 9/11

	
	The proposals currently focus on face-to-face meetings, often one-to-one; members emphasised the need to incorporate other forms of interaction which could be appropriate in certain circumstances in addition to, or instead of, meetings.


	 10/11

	
	Whilst many departments have effective tutorial systems in place, there are weaknesses in the overall oversight of these arrangements. It was important that evidence can be provided that the minimum provision has been achieved; transitional manual arrangements might be necessary whilst the necessary technical enhancements were put in place and further discussion was needed on what form these might take.

	 11/11

	
	The committee also received data provided by the Planning Office showing completion rates and a withdrawal analysis of undergraduate students in 2008-09 and 2009-10; these included a table showing losses of 1st year students according to time period. Whilst noting that further analysis would be conducted on the profiles and types of students who withdraw, which might suggest further targeted actions, members felt that it would be also helpful to have an analysis by faculty and department, together with reasons for withdrawal.


	 12/11

	
	The Student Support Office was also conducting a project on mature student retention and reasons for withdrawal, including interviews where possible with mature students who had left the university before completing their study, and the results from this project should also be taken into consideration.


	 13/11

	Resolved
	(a) that the proposals for a core tutorials framework be commended, subject to further consultation and the development of a detailed technical specification for enhancements to the relevant record systems;
(b) that the Planning Office be asked to provide an analysis showing withdrawal of 1st year students in 2008-09 and 2009-10, showing faculty and department, and giving reasons for withdrawal where these were available. 


	 14/11
 15/11

	QAA CONSULTATIONS ON THE ACADEMIC INFRASTRUCTURE (QAEC/11/01)


	

	Noted
	The committee welcomed the proposed approach which clearly defines and separates academic standards as absolute and quality as an on-going process. The committee also noted that the redefined academic infrastructure will be a significant point of reference in the new institutional review process.
	 16/11

	
	
	

	SKILLS AND EMPLOYABILITY DEVELOPMENTS (QAEC/11/02)


	

	Noted
	The University Skills Centre, established at the start of the current academic year as a division of the International Academy (IA), had been proposed as a means of bringing together study and employability training currently offered by a wide range of University departments and sections; the opportunity was being taken through the professional infrastructure offered by the IA to manage these processes in a manner which would be more difficult within individual departments; the Committee received details of the Centre’s current provision in skills screening and assessment, skills training, resource centre and advisor support as well as the provision of information for other sections and departments.


	 17/11

	
	Further consultations were planned, with a view to the Centre collaborating with existing units such as the Library and Learning Development to provide more coherent skills training and to rationalise existing overlapping provision.


	 18/11

	
	Thought needed to be given as to how such training would be delivered within the proposed Student Centre; some concerns were expressed about the need for clearer branding of the provision which was currently hidden to some extent within the International Academy itself; a website is planned which will provide central signposting to all skills training and support and it was expected that a steering group would be established by the IA with other providers to develop the website and to co-ordinate arrangements for future provision.
	 19/11

	
	
	

	LEARNING TECHNOLOGY SYSTEMS BRIEFING PAPER (QAEC/11/03)
	

	
	
	

	Noted


	The University supports a range of learning technologies including the Course Materials Repository (CMR), Moodle, Online Coursework Submission (OCS), Question Mark Perception (QMP) and other learning technologies such as personal response systems, lecture capture, the use of social media in learning and teaching and virtual patient software. Online course materials in CMR are already available by default to all university staff and students and in Moodle to those registered for a particular module.

	 20/11

	
	Following suggestions arising out of a discussion paper presented to Senate that consideration be given to phasing out CMR and rationalising provision around Moodle, the Learning Technology team advises that, given that CMR is a low-maintenance service to operate and is not necessarily a barrier to innovation, it would be preferable to continue with CMR which can in fact act as a route into innovation for users who are less technically proficient.


	 21/11

	
	The Learning Technology team is working with Learning & Development to find ways to encourage and support the best practices in the use of learning technology and these include encouraging and supporting the use of Moodle as a fully-fledged VLE rather than as an alternative file repository to CMR. 


	 22/11

	NSS FEEDBACK FROM FACULTY BOARD – VERBAL REPORTS


	

	Noted
	Extensive documentation on the outcomes of NSS and SSS had been provided to deans of schools by the Planning Office. Deans felt that the format of year-on-year data with traffic light indicators was not particularly useful in this context and that an indication of trends over a longer period together with a more substantial narrative would be more helpful, with NSS and SSS data being presented in the same format. It was also felt that the data and the commentaries should be reviewed initially by staff-student liaison committees rather by deans and faculty boards. 
	 23/11

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Planning Office be asked to review the format of data presentation of NSS and SSS outcomes in the light of the comments made and to give consideration to providing a focussed commentary.
	 24/11

	
	
	

	AP(E)L POLICY (QAEC/11/04)


	

	Resolved
	that issues raised by the School of Health and Human Sciences relating to the University’s AP(E)L policy, specifically concerning workplace experience gained at the University and clarification about what constitutes evidence in relation to AP(E)L  be referred to the Admissions Sub-Committee for further consideration 
	 25/11

	
	
	

	REPORT FROM PROOF-READING WORKING PARTY (QAEC/11/05)


	

	Noted


	Following the interim report of the group to QAEC in XXX, the committee received its final report. The Group has been established to formulate draft proposals regarding University protocols for proof-reading in light of national best practice, undertake University-wide consultation on proof-reading practice and possible future policy and produce recommendations for protocols for proof-reading and their implementation.


	 26/11

	
	The Working Party had concluded that guidance on what was to be understood by third party proof-reading of student texts was essential for proof-readers, students and supervisors alike and should be offered by the University. Guidance was needed to ensure that proof-readers (and others) were working to a shared set of understandings about proof-reading in the university context and so that students were better able to make informed choices when seeking proof-reading services. The Working Party has drafted a number of guidance documents and a registration form for consideration by the committee


	 27/11

	
	Members of the committee welcomed the progress made in reaching a definition of proof-reading and developing the proposals; it was felt that there was some overlap with learning support issues which had not been fully addressed; it would be useful to trial the proposals if possible in time to be available for third-year and mastership projects and dissertations later this academic year with a view to full implementation in 2011-12


	 28/11

	Resolved
	that the International Academy (Skills Centre) be asked to pilot new proof-reading arrangements, providing guidance notes and registration forms in the Summer Term 2011, and move towards full implementation of web-based arrangements, subject to approval by the Chair of QAEC, for the academic year 2011-2012
	 29/11

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS SUB-COMMITTEE (QAEC/11/07)


	

	
	(a) Membership and Terms of Reference of admissions sub-committee
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the membership and terms of reference of the admissions sub-committee in 2010/11 be approved as set out in appendix A attached 
	 30/11

	
	
	

	
	(b) Approval of International Equivalences
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The sub-committee had agreed that formal monitoring and review  of  international equivalences for the purposes of offer levels was desirable
	 31/11

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the undergraduate and graduate admissions offices should submit a table of international offer equivalences annually to the summer term meetings of faculty boards for approval.
	 32/11

	
	
	

	
	(c) SUMS review of admissions
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Following the principal recommendations of the SUMS review, the Sub-committee has agreed that the priority was to develop undergraduate and postgraduate admissions policies which would define and establish authority for admissions decisions and processes within the University. These policies were expected to be ready for approval by Senate in April 2011
	 33/11

	
	
	

	
	(d) Undergraduate Admissions Policy

	

	Noted

	that the Sub-Committee had agreed that departmental or subject-level admissions policies should be developed (to an approved template) to supplement the University admissions policies; the University’s APEL policy would be reviewed at a later date


	 34/11

	LEARNING AND TEACHING INNOVATION SUB-COMMITTEE (QAEC/11/08)


	

	Noted
	Membership of the Sub-Committee had been widened to include a learning technologist, the Learning and Development Manager, the Deputy head of careers (Employability) and the International Academy (Skills Centre). The first round of TALIF applications with a focus on faculty or University-wide projects addressing employability in the curriculum, the transition to HE, and technology-based teaching and assessment had been completed and a second round, focussing on these topics and on student mobility (eg Study Abroad and similar activities) was currently open.


	 35/11

	
	The considerable interest shown in the Excellence in Teaching Awards (ETA) last year had highlighted the need for the award to be able to recognise all stages of career development; currently there was only one level of award.


	 36/11

	Resolved
	that the Excellence in Teaching Awards  (ETA) be offered at both experienced and junior levels
	 37/11

	
	
	

	MINOR UPDATES TO POLICY (QAEC/11/09)


	

	Noted
	The Committee was asked to approve updates to the guidance which is available to departments via the Quality Assurance and Enhancement web pages:


	 38/11

	
	(a) Guidelines for Departmental Student Handbooks
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	the following changes be made to the guidelines for departmental student handbooks (new text underlined)

Departments are required to produce the following publications annually: 
Handbook for undergraduate students: 
 
Information for students taking outside options or first year modules in the department; this may be provided in the form of the department’s handbook for undergraduate students. 
Handbooks for undergraduate students are expected to be published in hard copy and on the department’s website. Departments are permitted to provide student handbooks on CD rather than hard copy, provided that hard copies were made available to students on request.
Handbooks for undergraduate students should be published to students electronically, and may optionally also be made available in hard-copy.  
Handbook for postgraduate students: 

In the case of postgraduate handbooks, departments and centres are normally expected to publish hard copy as well as a web version, but with the permission of the Dean of the Graduate School, centres and small departments may restrict publication to a web-only version.
The University defines the list of items which should be included in handbooks and leaflets for students in a checklist for departmental student handbooks (word document).  Where central text is provided this must be included in full within the relevant departmental student handbooks.

	 39/11

	
	(b) Feedback to Students on their Academic Performance
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	the proposed refinements to the University’s feedback policy designed to clarify the arrangements for the benefit of staff and students;  
	 40/11

	
	
	

	Recommended to Senate

	the following enhancement to be approved with effect from 2011/12 (new text underlined)

that assessed work should normally be returned no more than four weeks after submission, less wherever possible; this should apply to vacation periods as well as term-time (i.e. coursework handed in at the end of term should be returned at the start of the following term, not four weeks into it).  Where necessary the nature of the feedback being provided should be reviewed if it is felt that generating this feedback is the cause of undue delay;
to ensure students and staff are clear about the deadlines for feedback, the date by which feedback will be made available should be published alongside the date for submission of coursework
e.g. Deadline for coursework submission:
1 November XXXX
       work will be returned, with feedback:
by 29 November XXXX
3.  that every level 4 full-year and Autumn term module should include an early assessment opportunity to provide feedback before the end of the Autumn term on individual student performance to allow any additional support to be targeted at an early stage.

	 41/11

	Noted 
	Members also discussed whether all level 4 modules should have an early assessment opporunity.  The possibility of extending the requirement to level 5 and 6 was also mooted.  Deans were asked to refer this matter to Faculty boards for further consideration

	 42/11

	Resolved
	That Deans be asked to refer the desirability of providing an early assessment opportunity for all level 4 modules and at level 5 and 6 to faculty boards for consideration.
	 43/11

	
	
	

	PUBLIC INFORMATION ABOUT HIGHER EDUCATION (QAEC/11/11)



	Noted
	The committee received details of the response to consultation by HEFCE on Public Information about Higher Education.; members expressed disappointment that there had not been time for consultation within the University prior to the response being finalised.
	 44/11

	
	
	

	LEARNING AND TEACHING STRATEGY UPDATE (QAEC/11/12)



	Noted
	
	 45/11

	
	
	

	QAA CODE OF PRACTICE SECTION 8: Career education, information, advice and guidance (QAEC/11/13)



	Noted
	
	 46/11

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC OFFENCES STATISTICS FOLLOW-UP



	
	(a) Department of Government (QAEC/11/14)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	 47/11

	
	
	

	
	(b) International Academy (QAEC/11/15)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	 48/11

	
	
	

	COLLABORATIVE PROVSIION AUDIT FINAL REPORT (QAEC/11/16)



	Noted
	
	 49/11

	
	
	

	STUDENT SUPPORT ANNUAL REPORT (QAEC/11/17)



	Noted
	
	 50/11

	
	
	

	QAA CHANGES TO QAA’S CAUSES FOR CONCERN SCHEME (http:/www.qaa.ac.uk/candc/concerns/)


	Noted
	
	 51/11

	
	
	


	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	
	(a) Timetabling Issues (QAEC/11/19) 


	

	Noted
	The draft teaching timetable is published on 31st July each year; the Central Timetable Office (CTO) then works in partnership with departments during August in order to publish a finalised timetable on 1st September.


	 52/11

	
	Difficulties have been experienced in meeting both of these deadlines. It is important that departments work to provide the appropriate information to the Course Records and CTO teams so that accurate timetables are made available to staff and students in good time.


	 53/11

	
	Particular difficulties are being experienced with requests for changes continuing to be made after the publication of the final timetable; whilst it is accepted that certain changes are unavoidable, for example due to staff resignations or serious illness, and where an unexpectedly large number of enrolments has taken place for a particular moldule, an increasing number of unacceptable requests are being received. These include late decisions to switch modules from the Spring term to the Autumn term, and modules removed or created, some after the start of term; these late changes are having a detrimental effect, and cause disruption at the start of the academic year and result in some students being unable to follow modules for which they have enrolled due to these late curriculum changes


	 54/11

	
	CTO will monitor the situation closely in the coming year and all late requests will be carefully scrutined; departments will be asked to explain why they wish to make late changes. The Academic section will then produce guidelines for late timetable changes and these will be presented to the committee for approval.

	 55/11

	
	(b) Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) 


	

	
	The Committee expressed its appreciation of work of the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards), and the considerable progress made in the areas of quality assurance and enhancement throughout his period of office, and wished him well in his new appointment at De Montfort University


	 56/11


R. A. Platt

Assistant Registrar 

11 February 2011
Appendix A

Membership


Core Members

PVC (Academic Standards), Professor Andy Downton (chair)

Dean of Graduate School, Dr Pam Cox

Dean of Academic Partnerships, Dr Aulay Mackenzie

A Faculty Dean: Dr Leon Burnett, HCS

Deputy Director, C & ER (Admissions), Joanne Tallentire

Head of Graduate Admissions, Nicola East

Head of Undergraduate Admissions, Mandy Chetham

Co-opted Members (to be invited for discussion of specific agenda items)

PVC (Sustainability & Resources), Professor Jules Pretty

Director of International Office, Tim Gutsell

Director of International Academy, Stuart Bannerman

Deputy Director, C & ER (Widening Participation & Community Engagement), Rachel Earle)

Deputy Director, C & ER (Marketing & Student Recruitment), Lindsey Russell)

Assistant Registrar (Quality Assurance), Rachel Lucas) 

Secretary: Heather Tracey, Administrative Officer (Undergraduate Admissions)

Terms of Reference

The Admissions Sub-Committee will operate as a Working Group during 2010/11 with the following primary objectives:

1. To oversee the development of University level undergraduate and postgraduate admissions policies, making recommendations for their approval to the Senate via QAEC.

2. To oversee the development of admissions policies at departmental and subject level, including the detailed specification of admissions criteria and their application to selection decisions.

3. To approve department and subject level admissions policies within the framework of the University admissions policies, and making recommendations to QAEC on items which fall outside this framework.

4. To review the University’s admissions regulations in the context of the development of admissions policies, and make appropriate recommendations for change to the Senate via QAEC.

5. To develop an annual schedule for monitoring and reviewing the effectiveness of the University’s admissions policies, including identification of  management information requirements. 

6. To make interim recommendations to QAEC for the future shape of the Admissions Sub-Committee’s activities at its May 2011 meeting. 
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